
 

GBC Annual General Meeting-2 
21 March 2021 at 12.30pm 

(HYBRID: Held via Zoom Meeting and Onsite) 
Agenda  

1. Welcome. 
2. Members and Guests record attendance.  

Via Zoom Chat (online) and on Members’ Roll (onsite). 

3. Apologies. 
4. Devotion and Prayer. 
5. Confirmation of Agenda. 
6. Confirmation of Minutes from last Meeting (AGM-1  29/11/2020).  

Vote via Zoom Poll (online) and show of hands (onsite). 

7. Accept the Annual Report. 
8. Senior Pastor’s Report 

• Financial Update 2021 

• Staff Changes 2020-21 

• Goals 2021. 
9. Election 

Vote via Zoom Poll (online) and by ballot (onsite). 

• Deacon 2021 – Treasurer (Glenn Smith). 
10. Close. 
___________________________________________________________ 

GBC Extraordinary Meeting 
21 March 2021 at 1.30pm (*After Close of AGM-2) 

(HYBRID: Held via Zoom Meeting and Onsite) 

Agenda 
1. Elections: 

Vote via Zoom Poll (Online) and by ballot (Onsite). 

• Associate Pastor (Roxane Lawler).  
• Associate Pastor (Matthew Willis).  

2. Close in Prayer. 
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Gymea Baptist Church AGM-1 Minutes 29 November 2020 

 

AGM:   #1 

Platform:  Zoom platform (online) 

Open:    12.30pm 

Signed in members: 109 

Attendees:  Please refer to Karen Watkins’ written record of attendees 

Apologies:  10 

Active Members: 305 

Quorum:  109 members – quorum achieved (102) 

Minute taker:  Richard Scott (CLT Chair) 

 

Welcome & Devotion 

• Marc Rader (MR) Welcomed the attendees, discussed the agenda items, sought to record the 
attendance of members. MR explained the importance of achieving a quorum due to the 
appointment of elders and deacons. 

• MR explained how to sign in as a member or guest and provided time to complete. 
• MR shared a Devotion from Proverbs 19:21 – the only purposes that prevail are the Lord’s, 

despite many plans that we may set out. We should seek to align our plans and purposes to 
those of God’s plans. 

• MR closed in prayer. 

Apologies 

• Refer to sign-in sheet (*Attached) 

Confirmation of Agenda 

• MR asked the attendees to review and confirm the Agenda. MR advised how to raise topics 
which may not be covered. 

• Agenda accepted. 

Confirmation of Previous Minutes (26th July 2020) 

• Moved by Marc Rader, Seconded by Richard Scott 
• Correction: Page 4, Section 5 – Tim, and not Bec, Vernun raised the question. 
• Voted on by online poll, 98%/2% voted in favour of accepting the minutes. Accepted as 

confirmed. (*Screen shot of Poll Results attached) 

  



 
AGM-1 Minutes 29 November 2020 Continued … 
__________________________________________________________________________________ 
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Hopefield Report 

• Vicki Sherry (VS) outlined that she has compiled a report which was shared in the AGM pack 
prior to the meeting. VS offered to answer other questions post the session. 

• VS talked through highlights: 
o 2020 Theme feels that it was a prophetic verse for Hopefield 
o Case Management team – 68 net new clients 
o Housing, DV and mental health remain top 3 presenting issues 

§ DV and Mental health being the two greatest 
o Sutherland Shire Collaborative Outreach – DCJ, NSW Police, Wesley Mission and 

Hopefield – meeting regularly to identify needs in community; very successful in 
getting required support for people – Hopefield seen as pivotal part of solution; seen 
by community and addressing community needs 

o Food Co-Op established with other groups, going from strength to strength, looking 
to move into early 2021 and will re-assess then.  

o One Meal Dinners on Thursday evening to homeless in Cronulla location; this has 
moved to be a take-away meal service. Last date 24th December and will restart in 
January. 

o Hopefield Food Drive supported by GBC community, huge blessing from families – 
major thank you to GBC communities.  

o Men Shout Out for Men’s Group programme – supporting clients of Hopefield 
o Clinical services demand has significantly increased during 2020, whilst early decline 

due COVID has grown dramatically. 
§ 70% of clients receive some subsidy 

o “Mr Jitters” been launched as eBook in Apple store. 
o Commissioned by Georges River Council to develop 3 videos for schools to cover 

mental health using “Mr Jitters”. 
o Op Shop – will be relocating, shut down currently due to pandemic, converted into a 

community space, since received offer to provide 12 months of retail rent to relocate 
into a primary retail street – reviewing locations, looking to re-open in early 2021. 

o Upcoming considering Community Hubs, Families Hub, a place where families can 
gain support. Starting to build plans in December (14th). 

o Finally, please pray for Hopefield team, we have unusual and confronting issues, ask 
that you will cover the Hopefield team in prayer. 
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Senior Pastor’s Report 

• MR discussed how he called the church to prayer, to support change, reminded of ‘exercise 
ball of chaos’, didn’t foresee pandemic.  

• MR reminded people to notify in Zoom Chat that they are in attendance. 
• MR covered Re-Occupancy, MR reminded that we have met all year, people are now joining 

together in homes.  
o MR reminded where to find updates of the Re-occupancy Plan – social media, e-news, 

prior to the service. 
o MR outlined we made a decision in July & August – unless something dramatic change 

in the pandemic – we wouldn’t return until February. 
o MR covered if we had known different outcomes we may have made different 

decisions, however we are still a long way from vaccines. Government’s Restrictions 
for places of worship have not changed.  

o MR talked about how he regularly meets with pastors of large Baptist churches (7) - 
half have returned and half have not. 

o MR covered how we have been preparing for re-occupancy so that we can re-occupy 
in a safe way. 

o MR outlined two key issues before we can re-occupy – volunteers and planning 
services. 

o MR covered onsite activities between now (Monday 30/11/20) and January 31 will be 
planned out from this week. MR outlined expecting 5 – 6 onsite activities between 
now and January 31. 

o MR acknowledged the frustration of congregation members about re-occupation, we 
are committed to returning to Sunday face-to-face services, 2020 has also shown that 
we can still be effective without face-to-face services. 

o MR covered that we are excited about what we are planning for Christmas – Carols in 
Your Backyard, giving tree, sharing with other churches, Nativity Lights. 

• Volunteers & Safe Church Policy 
o MR outlined that we do not have enough volunteers with focus on COVID marshals 

and COVID cleaners, ideally 30-35 people to ensure the role is shared. 
o Safe Church Policy – Volunteers need to be Safe Church compliant, legislated 

necessity, response to Royal Commission, we must be able to show and give evidence 
and be screened to be appropriate for the role they are serving.  

o Significant that all our volunteers need to be compliant, this has become a re-
occupancy hurdle for us, the current 108 certified is not enough to run services.  

o MR covered that all Volunteers need to certify prior to church ministries resuming, if 
people wait then they will have to re-start the whole process. Final cutoff will be 6th 
December. Can be completed online and face-to-face on Wednesday 2nd December. 

o MR emphasized the importance of certification. 
Questions: 

1. Timing about certification – COVID has created space to complete, any church not 
completed then they are in breach, different churches have taken different 
approaches.  



 
AGM-1 Minutes 29 November 2020 Continued … 
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• Theme and Goals for 2021 
o MR called out issue of discipleship; challenge we have faced is discipleship and 

community of faith – Theme for FY21 is ‘Go Make Disciples’ – new take on John 20:21 
and Matthew. 

o MR called out why we are all looking to return to face-to-face, that isn’t our end game, 
we need to be about the work of making disciples.  

o MR discussed our goals, reevaluate the things we do as a church related to 
discipleship, increase LifeGroups, invest in leaders, start Connect Groups, more to be 
developed, increase number of people we know whom have become Christians, 
implement Safe Church policies and make it second nature. 

o Family Hubs we will be exploring 

 

Finance Report – prepared by Neil Evans, presented by Marc Rader 

• MR covered a year of years – fires, floods and a pandemic – we have responded well, offerings 
up, meeting differently – during the course of the year fatigue has set in. Everyone is pretty 
tired – this has been reflected in our giving. 

• MR spoke about our scorecard 
o Turner lodge sale – paid $200K against loan, moved $100K to operations 
o Grays Point sales - $1.1M, paid off our mortgage, retained funds to support other 

areas 
o JobKeeper – very helpful and provided a boost 
o May Mission Month – we exceeded MMM target in such a difficult year 
o Expenses – remain in line with our budget 
o Misses 

§ Missed last Quarter JobKeeper; we may make next Quarter JobKeeper. 
§ Offering trend is down after being ahead all year, we are trending below 

budget. 
o Current 

§ Debt free 
§ $150K in operating fund 
§ $500K in a fighting fund 
§ A Turner Lodge unit valued at $350K 
§ We are in a strong financial position 

o Pretty crazy year, Neil has done an excellent budget, first half ahead and second half 
we are behind – MR and Neil asks whether everyone can step up to get us back on 
track. 

• The FY21 budget is a blend of FY19 and FY20 budget e.g. room rental from FY19. 
o Two one-off items due to sale of Grays Point 

§ Step Change investment in Hopefield 
§ Significant repairs to GBC Gymea 

o If these items are removed then the increase is only slight 
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o The once in a year flood caused significant damage which needs to be repaired before 
we can be insured - $250K set aside in budget, comfortable it will come in under this 
price tag. 

o Investment in Hopefield – Not for Profit often requires capital investment to build 
long term capability e.g. someone on staff whom was focused on fundraising. The sale 
of Grays Point presented an opportunity to make a one-off investment to be used 
across multiple areas to build sustainability. 

o MR outlined that when we vote on the Budget we are voting on these two things. 
• Questions: 

o Building Repairs – we must complete them regardless of what other plans we have 
for the building. 

o Hopefield – is Hopefield getting JobKeeper? VS stated, Yes they are but unlikely for 
next Quarter. 

o Hopefield – when will fundraiser role be self-sufficient? VS stated it will be 12 months.  

• Two slight changes to budget 
o Sent missionaries 

• Neil Evans moves the budget and Marc Rader seconds the budget 
• The CLT approved and supports the budget.  
• Budget has been passed (Voted on by online poll) – 98% in acceptance. (*Screen shot of Poll 

Results attached) 
• VS gave her thanks to GBC for the financial support. 

 

Deacon Nominees 

• MR outlined that Deacons serve for 2-year terms and can serve 3 terms (6 years). 
• MR covered two have resigned, two have finished six years, one has chosen not to serve 

beyond one term due to taking on another ministry. 
• Erin Forster – standing for 2nd term 
• Annette Clarke – standing for 1st term, has served previously 
• Cameron Shipway and Russell Wang – standing for 1st terms 
• Propose to bring two names to AGM in March to bring total to Seven 
• Propose that Richard Scott serves for 4 more months to cover the gap 
• Susan Kusch will become new CLT Chair in new year. 
• Vote on Deacons: - Passed  
• MR outlined how to vote using the poll. 

 

Elder Nominees 

• MR outlined that Elders being part of pastoral team and voting is different therefore require 
80% acceptance and interviewed by Pastoral Selection Committee. 

• MR outlined the process followed 
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• Nathan Beresford, Bruce Harbour, Rhonda Montgomery, Barbara Higgins 
• MR asked if there are any questions 
• Vote on Elders: - Passed by >80% majority 
• MR outlined how to vote using the poll. 

 

Special Thanks and acknowledgement: 

• Re-occupancy team – Matt Willis, Brett Robinson, Karen Watkins, Derek Mullins, Nola Brooke 
• Safe Churches Compliance team – Matt Willis, Karina Cooper, Brett Robinson 

o We supported regional church 
• CLT Team – Lincoln Grice, Cassie Bourke, Neil Evans, Ralph Graham 
• Pastoral Selection Committee 
• Ron Clarke – stepping down as Elder after 5 years 
• Martin Johnson – move online, above and beyond call of duty, remarkable gift  
• GBC Staff – it has been a difficult year; they have been flexible to be agile in where the year 

has taken us 

• Vicki Sherry – sits on Senior Staff Team and meet weekly, real blessing as well. 
• Thank you to everyone who has helped. 

 

Set a quorum for 2021 – propose to 15%, same as 2020 – if opposed please raise your hand. This 
has been accepted. 

MR talked about the privilege of leading at GBC and closed in prayer. 

Meeting Closed 2.02pm  
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Annual Report

2020



Senior Pastor’s Report

Page 2 | GBC Annual Report 2020 “You Are Here”

From Marc Rader

2020 will forever be remembered for the COVID-19 pandemic that gripped the globe. It was a 
year unlike any other in living memory as we locked down to stem the rate of infections. As a 
community of faith we were not immune to these lock downs and on March 22, in response to 
the restrictions imposed by the NSW Government, we shifted our gathered worship services 
online. Our theme for the year – You Are Here – was abandoned and our sermon series on our 
values was left unfinished (though we did release the fifth and final sermon on being “Trust-
Worthy” later in the year) as we turned our attention to what it meant for us to meet as an 
ungathered community.

At the time, no one knew how long this state of affairs would continue and there was some 
optimism that it wouldn’t last that long. However, as I write this (early March 2021) we are only 
just now beginning to emerge from the long shadow cast by COVID.

While the disruption of 2020 was completely unprecedented there was still plenty to celebrate 
and be thankful for.

I would be remiss if I did not begin with the shift to online services. Using the web platform 
freely provided by Life Church, we shifted to online services for both youth ministry and Sunday 
services in a single week. On March 22, with a simple set and some lyric videos, we launched 
GBC Online. We had been planning to experiment with an online congregation in 2020, but 
this was a lot sooner than we had anticipated. Within weeks, we had several worship videos 
produced by our own team and a new weekly rhythm as a staff.

I’d like to acknowledge the hard work and dedication of the entire staff in this transition but 
with special mention of Sam Headen whose role changed overnight as he edited our services 
and youth programs and Meddwyn Hinton who really blossomed as an online presenter. I 
also want to acknowledge the enormous contribution of Martin Johnson. There were many 
volunteers who stepped up over the course of the year, but Martin has been involved almost 
weekly in filming and editing. His service has been a demonstration of big-hearted generosity 
in the cause of the gospel.

Our youth ministry did an amazing job of pivoting to an online program and our Life Groups 
quickly became Zoom Groups. These were two critical shifts that kept people engaged during 
the lockdown.
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From Marc Rader

For all the success of our online programs, however, the digital experience was not an easy 
one. For all our desire to participate in online worship, it was difficult to shake the feeling 
that we were only watching something. Once the novelty wore off (and it didn’t take long) it 
became more and more difficult to engage. The loss of gathered worship began to erode our 
sense of community, connection, and care, not to mention its impact on our discipleship. The 
extent to which our community of faith relied upon Sunday services for so many aspects of 
our community life has been one of the painful lessons of 2020.

The Church Leadership Team (CLT) were particularly helpful in navigating the many decisions 
that we had to make. Rich Scott (chair), Ralph Graham (secretary), Susan Kusch, Erin Forster, 
Lincoln Grice, and Cassi Bourke were an absolute blessing to me. Neil Evans (treasurer) 
went above and beyond in his service especially helping us determine our eligibility for the 
Government’s Job Keeper scheme. I am so grateful for the willingness of God’s people to 
serve the kingdom of God. 

As the year came to a conclusion, decisions made earlier in the year came to fruition. Carols 
in Your Backyard – a decision made by the Carols Committee led by Rob Sherry – went online 
on December 20 in the midst of the Avalon cluster which saw the greater Sydney region on 
high alert and the northern beaches locked down. Between 12-18,000 people were able to 
experience a little slice of normal at Christmas with a high-quality Carols presentation. At the 
same time, we invited the community to Nativity Lights; an experiential light display in the 
front of our church buildings.

Even as we were finalising our COVID-Safe plan to return to services in early 2021 we faced 
yet more change: Student Pastor Brett Robinson, appointed as an Associate Pastor at 
Wyong Baptist Church in August, finished in mid-December; followed by Associate Pastor 
Mark Coleman, accepted the Senior Pastor role at Ashfield Baptist Church; and, shortly after, 
Associate Pastor Jodene Watling, announced her resignation to return to study and become 
a registered psychologist. 

How do you sum up a year like 2020? A year like no other in living memory with unique 
challenges was, in many ways, exactly like every other year. God’s faithfulness and provision 
was evident and there were opportunities to be participate with his renewing and restoring 
work in Christ by the enabling presence of the Holy Spirit.
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GBC Staff Changes 2020-21 
Overview: This paper has been prepared for the AGM to outline the changes to our staff team that 
have occurred in the last several months and the response of the leadership to these changes. What 
follows is an attempt to provide a timeline for decisions that bring us to where we are now. The 
Church Leadership Team (CLT) have been involved in these discussions throughout. 

 

There are several staff changes that occurred in 2020. In February, Carolyn Wang (services 
coordinator) finished up. We had advertised this role and had several applicants before the COVID 
lockdown at which point we halted the process given the vast changes that the lockdown brought to 
our services. 

Around the same time Marc Rader received a call from the pastor of Wyong Baptist Church who 
were in the process of interviewing Brett Robinson (student pastor/operations manager) for an 
associate pastor role. The lockdown put Wyong’s plans on hold but they would eventually vote to 
appoint Brett to that role in early August. While Brett didn’t finish his role with us until mid-
December, we had begun to think through the implications of his departure from early in the year. 

One of the early “solutions” was for Matt Willis (youth & young adults) to take on some or all of the 
operations side of Brett’s role. This was seen as a first step to move Matt from youth ministry to a 
broader leadership role in GBC, a discussion that Marc Rader and Matt had been having for several 
years. The CLT was in agreement about this direction. 

After discussion with Brett about the extent of the operations role, it was decided that a better way 
forward – for at this point, Matt was going to continue to oversee youth with the ongoing assistance 
of Dylan Eastment (two days a week youth intern) and was going to oversee our volunteer ministry – 
was to appoint an “assistant to the operations manager” with an emphasis on operations. This 
person would join Beryl Davenport (assistant to the operations manager: finances) as the operations 
team under Matt’s leadership. 

We advertised this position and appointed Greg Williams in mid-December to this position (though 
he didn’t start until late January).  

In late October we appointed Marjy Robertson to a new role: the serve team leader (one day a 
week). This was a role that became more and more pressing to fill due to the requirement of a 
centralised approach to volunteering at GBC in light of the safe church policies. This was the second 
key area of responsibility that Matt was going to take up. 

In early December, prior to Brett finishing up at GBC, Mark Coleman informed us that he had 
accepted a call to become the senior pastor at Ashfield Baptist Church. Among Mark’s 
responsibilities that we felt we needed to reassign quickly was Life Groups. Matt had been involved 
in the launch of three young adult Life Groups and was enthusiastic of taking on Life Groups as a 
third key area of responsibility. 

This created a full-time role for Matt but necessitated finding a youth and young adults coordinator 
to facilitate this move. Thankfully, we had an internal candidate in Kat Lewis-O’Connor, a long-time 
youth leader who had held the youth intern role for a couple of years. In the providence of God, she 
was beginning to look for work with youth when Matt contacted her and we interviewed her for the 
role in early December and appointed her shortly afterwards. The CLT approved this appointment by 
circular resolution. This allowed both Kat and Matt to make plans for the new year and provided us 
with stability in key ministry areas. 

…/2 
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At this point, Jodene Watling informed us that she would be resigning to return to study in order to 
become a registered psychologist. This too was the culmination of a long conversation between 
Jodene and Marc about her role. Her departure created additional leadership space and an 
opportunity to shift Roxane Lawler’s role. Roxane has been pursuing accreditation with the Baptist 
Association for several years now and there has been a recognition that her time in children’s 
ministry was likely to come to an end as she looked for wider leadership involvement. This too has 
been a long conversation between her and Marc that has been raised with the CLT at various times. 

The plan is to move Roxane into a Families role in which she will oversee children and youth with an 
emphasis on families in a more holistic way. The next step was to advertise for a children’s ministry 
coordinator (three days a week) which we have taken but with no success at this point.  

The internal changes to Matt and Roxane’s role were, from the start, meant to be accompanied with 
a shift from ministry coordinator roles to pastoral ones. For this to happen we require a church 
meeting and, given the timing of many of these changes (Christmas/January) we decided to wait 
until the AGM in March. 

Their fitness for appointment to the pastoral team has been recommended by the pastoral selection 
committee that was established in 2020 to recommend elders. This group is made up of Erin Forster, 
Neil Evans, Leanne Carter, Nathan Beresford, and Sheena Hind. The role descriptions have been 
approved by the CLT. 

It is also important to note that these changes are not the final ones we may make, but simply the 
first steps to bring stability to some of major ministries. There are other aspects of Mark’s and 
Jodene’s role in particular that we are addressing in different ways (e.g., services, mission) and this 
will continue to be a matter for ongoing discussion. The proximity of these changes, the time of year 
in which they took place, and the complications of COVID have all played a part in the CLT’s 
decisions. 

 

Marc Rader (Senior Pastor) 

Richard Scott (CLT member) 

Susan Kusch (CLT Chair) 
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It is my pleasure to present Hopefield’s 2020 Annual Report to the GBC Community.  Following 
a year that can at its best be described as turbulent, Hopefield emerges having achieved 
greater outcomes and become more viable than ever before.  On behalf of the Hopefield 
Board and staff, I thank you for your prayers, support, encouragement, and faithfulness.

Having taken the time over the last few years to be clear on our vision, mission, values and 
purpose, and having invested in the right people, programs and systems, meant that Hopefield 
was able to ride the 2020 wave of uncertainty with clarity and purpose and adjust services 
and program delivery to meet emerging needs.

Hopefield has three consistent organisational outcomes across all endeavours, underpinned 
by instilling hope in every interaction. 

These are:

1. Individuals are emotionally and functionally healthy
2. Families are safe, nurturing and resilient
3. Communities are vibrant, connected and thriving

A snapshot of some of the significant achievements over 2020 include:

A. FIRST TIME SERVICES & PROGRAMS

• Monthly Hopedrive food initiative with GBC 
• Collaborative Food Co-Op with One Meal, Orana and Miranda Salvation Army 
• Telehealth services for counselling and case management clients
• On-line group programs
• Jitters e-book, second edition 
• Managing anxiety videos for mental health month 

B. SUPPORT SERVICES OUTCOMES

Key programs offered through the Support Services team includes:

1. Case Management including support for:
o Domestic and Family Violence
o Child and Family 

As your name suggests 
...you give people hope 
via the tools and choices 
we make. 
Client Feedback 2020

From Vicki Sherry
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o Homelessness or at risk of homelessness 
o Squalor & Hoarding

2. Group programs including
 o Social connections for isolated men overseen by GBC group 

3. Food Service
 o Weekly meals service
 o Food Co-Op
 o GBC Food partnership

4. Emergency Relief

Case Management Outcomes

A total of 70 clients participated in Hopefield’s case management program over 2020, with 
over 70% of clients being female.

Program Outcomes include:

a. 88% of clients that completed the case management program were able to demonstrate 
an improvement in two more life domains (Note: this measure looks at the change in: 
social activities, education, voluntary or unpaid work, caring for others, employment, 
looking for work, living situation, seeing a health professional, physical health, having a 
say and overall measure of hopefulness/happiness).

b. 94% of clients used one or more of the practical assistance programs (this includes, food 
(fresh or pantry), emergency relief referral for bills, clothing.)

c. 100% of clients that presented as homeless now have stable safe accommodation.

d. 83% of clients were supported and stayed engaged with appropriate services that 
increased their participation in purposeful and meaningful activity. 

e. 54% of clients improved their community participation. 

f. 34% of clients began work or volunteering, giving them routine and purpose.

From Vicki Sherry
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g. 86% of clients reported an increased sense of hope or purpose when leaving the 
program. 

Domestic & Family Violence (DFV)

In 2020, Hopefield provided case management to a total of 12 clients presenting with DFV 
as their primary issue; 83% of the DFV clients are women, 17% are men, 58% have children 
under the age of 16 years. Within these domestic violence client statistics, 92% of clients are 
receiving Centrelink payments or have no income.  The DFV number is under-represented as 
there were a further nine clients with DFV in their history however, the clients presented with 
other issues such as mental health, housing and financial hardship as their primary concern for 
case management.

Case management work with this client set can be very complex as the client is often dealing 
with multiple concurrent issues and the case manager is supporting the client as well as 
coordinating support/services for multiple children.  The main concurrent issues that the case 
managers work with are Housing, Mental Health, Legal and Parenting Issues.
  

Program outcomes include:

We had six DFV clients exit the case management program throughout the year. 

• 33% of clients were rehoused/housed in safe long-term housing.
• 83% of clients were provided with essential needs (such as food assistance) and linked 

into other services in the community. 
• 30% of the clients disengaged with the service and were unable to be contacted. 

Support Services Group Programs

Many of the planned group programs went into hibernation over 2020 due to COVID-19 social 
distancing measures as many of the Support Services clients do not have access or understand 
how to use video technologies. 

This has been difficult for many clients as they were already isolated. 

Great service and professional, caring staff members.” 
Client Feedback 2020

From Vicki Sherry
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The men’s group continued to some extent, conforming to COVID-19 practices, and actually 
grew throughout this very difficult year. There are now 15 men who are being supported by the 
most wonderful group of very committed men from a GBC Life Group. Throughout COVID-19 
lockdown these incredible volunteers continued to stay connected to men in the group via 
regular phone calls and, as restrictions were lifted, arranged one-on-one outings until they 
could re-instate small group meetings again. 

On behalf of Hopefield, I would like to extend an enormous thank-you to the GBC Life Group 
that participates in this program. They go above and beyond, have generous hearts, have 
made a huge impact in the lives of those they come alongside and are a delight to have part 
of Hopefield.  THANK YOU! The Hopefield team are incredibly blessed to have your support. 
Looking forward to 2021, and the Support Services team are working on group sessions for 
resilience building, living skills and social group programs that de-isolate people and connect 
them to others and community.

Support Services Food Programs

The past year has seen many people needing food support in our community and Hopefield 
has had to extend our services in this area. 

Hopefield has two pantries; Kirrawee and Cronulla, as well as receiving a delivery from the 
Food Co-op each week containing fruit and vegetables. Hopefield is giving out 12-15 food 
parcels each week to individuals and families, totalling to over 600 parcels this year. This 
consists of frozen meals, pantry items and fresh fruit and vegetables. 

Our partnership with GBC also increased as we engaged in the monthly Hopedrive; a program 
to support refugees in the area who were ineligible for government support. Running a food 
drive each month, food was donated and then distributed to families in need via the Jesuit 
Society who were supporting over 800 clients weekly. It was extremely encouraging to see the 
specific food items that were requested being donated for the culturally diverse community 
needs.

Hopefield also had been privileged to have partnered with three other organisations: One 
Meal, The Salvation Army and Orana; to form the Community Co-op Sutherland Shire. The 
Co-op was quickly formed to access a wholesale supply of food for organisations in the 
community who were experiencing food security issues.

From Vicki Sherry
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The Co-op ran consecutively for 33 weeks from May to December. Each week, up to 16 
different local organisations were collecting produce for those they work with.
Each of the services collected fresh fruit and vegetables, frozen meals and pantry items to be 
divided to those in need.

On average the Co-op was handing out 350 to 400 hampers a week, equating to over 1200 
meals each week. The Co-op distributed 2,500 frozen meals and over 500 boxes of pantry 
items. 

As you can imagine this has been a significant logistical operation and the Co-op would not 
be able to do this without the local community support it has received. The collaborative 
nature of the project also gained interest from the media, with an article profiling the Food 
Co-Op in the Daily Telegraph (20 October 2020). 

The weekly meals service in partnership with One Meal fortunately was able to continue 
operating all year with a slight adaption to take away meals. Each week, 12-20 individuals 
and/or families arrived at Cronulla to receive a meal on a Thursday night. Over 1000 meals 
have been issued and the case management team was able to assist about 86 people with 
emergency relief, referral into Hopefield for additional services or link them in with other local 
services. 

From Vicki Sherry

The Feed Appeal raised $1.5 million through Woolworths customers plus corporate and 

community donations this year. Picture: Brett Costello. Daily Telegraph (20 October 2020)



GBC Annual Report 2020 “You Are Here”| Page 9 

From Vicki Sherry
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Client Feedback 2020Client Feedback 2020

C. CLINICAL PROGRAM OUTCOMES

Clinical services have been a long-standing part of Hopefield and 2020 was no exception. 
However, there were some key changes that needed to be made.  Firstly, the team adjusted 
to delivering services through new mediums (including phone and video) so that support 
continued even through the tightest lock down periods and secondly, adjusting to the loss of 
Robert Boardman as Clinical Director (who moved with his family overseas).  Despite these 
changes, the team continued to operate strongly, and services not only continued but expanded 
over 2020.

Key services offered through the clinical services team include:

1. Psychological and counselling services for adults, children and families.
2. Speech therapy services for children and adults
3. Preventative mental health education to schools, the sector and general public
4. Early intervention and education small group programs for:
 a. Anxiety (children aged 8 – 12)
 b. Parenting (for parents with children aged 0 – 8)
5. Developing resources including:
 a. Video series with GBC, for GBC during COVID on mental health issues
 b. Three-part video series for local government for October’s mental health month
 c. Second edition of Jitters as an e-book

Program outcomes include:

• Supporting over 290 clients and delivering more than 2,000 sessions over 2020
• 20% of these sessions were delivered using a variety of telehealth options.
• 37% of clients were children (or under the age of 17).
• The most common presentations continue to be:

 o Anxiety (26%)
 o Family and Parenting Support (16%)
 o Depression (11%)
 o Domestic Violence (10%)

• 100% of clients said either ‘strongly agreed’ or ‘agreed’ that the therapeutic 
process was helpful in accomplishing their immediate objectives.
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On average, clients engaged with the therapeutic process for six sessions, indicating that most 
clients engaged sufficiently long enough to achieve outcomes.
  
With 12 months of data now available to us through the digital practice management system, 
the team are also looking at how to continue to improve our engagement rate and how to 
continue to therapeutically assist clients to achieve outcomes faster.  This takes investment in 
both the therapeutic supervision process and skills of the team.  Hopefield has been privileged 
to have an incredible depth of expertise available, so that even with Robert’s departure, Linda 
Salem was able to step into the supervisory role in a temporary capacity and has since been 
appointed as Clinical Team Leader.

Community & Group Programs

Hopefield’s community and group programs delivered both Cool Kids and Circle of Security 
twice over the school year. Both are multi-week, small group, early intervention programs.  
Additionally, various parenting workshops including the “Anxiety in Children” workshop was 
delivered seven times across schools, churches, and parenting groups.

Further bespoke programs were delivered to Inaburra School, including support for the pre-
school teachers/parents and high school year advisors and education to 3-Bridges employees 
on Social Isolation.

Jitters was re-imagined into an e-book and voice-over support was generously donated by 
both Susan Scott and Mark Coleman, to whom we are incredibly grateful. Look out for the 
official launch coming up soon.

Finally, Hopefield was also commissioned by a local government to develop a three-part 
video series for mental health month in October 2020. This video series was made available to 
teachers to use in the classroom for children in primary years.  We are excited about exploring 
the feasibility of expanding this program in 2021.

Grateful - I am a changed person (for the better).
Client Feedback 2020

From Vicki Sherry
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From Vicki Sherry

D. FEEDBACK

One of the new things that Hopefield was able to deploy last year, was two months (May and 
November) where every client that engaged with Hopefield across any services, was asked 
to provide feedback. Feedback was collected on the quality of the service from the individual 
therapist, through to the overall support from Hopefield.  One of the most rewarding outcomes 
from this process is that across all feedback received, 100% of clients rated both the therapist 
and the organisation as either very good or good at meeting their expectations and needs.  A 
pleasing result that we aim to continue to maintain and, if possible, even improve on this year.  

E. OP SHOP

At the last AGM, I updated GBC on the Cronulla Op Shop, which went into hibernation at 
the start of the COVID lock down period, early in 2020. Our plans are to re-open the op-shop 
in a new location that is in a shopping precinct (ideally close to either our GBC or Cronulla 
location).

Unfortunately, our most recent negotiations have fallen through, but we continue to pray for 
God to open the right door at the right time. I am extremely grateful to all the volunteers that 
have continued to stay engaged and interested.  I ask for your continued prayer support in this 
endeavour as this is a vital strategy for sustainability long term.

I’m so grateful to Jo for her guidance, empathy & gentle 
nature. She is very knowledgeable and has a great talent as 
a psychologist I’d thoroughly recommend her. I haven’t found 
a Christian counsellor/Psychologist before finding out about 
Hopefield. This has made such a difference being able to talk 
openly about faith & spirituality & being understood. God has 
blessed me to have found Hopefield. 

Client Feedback 2020
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From Vicki Sherry

F. CLIENT STORIES

i. Domestic Violence

Jane was referred to the Hopefield case management program from a local church.   She had 
recently left a domestic violence situation with her two children and was living in a refuge 
at the time of referral.   Jane came from another country and her lack of English as well as 
limited knowledge of local services made it difficult for her to access the support, she needed 
to help her cope with leaving her partner.

The case manager was able to support Jane in finding safe housing, providing her with 
ongoing food assistance and linking her into other local services, including referral to legal 
services.  Jane was also educated on the cycle of domestic violence, her rights and provided 
with help in preparing for court.   

Jane has been in the case management program for over 12 months.  In that time, she has 
been able to secure an AVO to protect her and her children from her partner, moved into safe 
long-term housing and started studying at TAFE.  She is now looking to complete her studies 
and commence paid work to enable her to be more financially independent.  

ii. Child & Family

Nadia was referred for Case Management to Hopefield 14 months ago by a Psychologist.
She recently left a domestic violence relationship with her three children and was living in 
substandard accommodation – unsafe, too small, basic appliances not working, leaking roof, 
broken garage door and no security.

Nadia came from another country and found it difficult to understand English and our culture. 
She had difficulty in communicating with teachers, school, landlord and services such as 
Centrelink. She was unable to gain employment and had difficulty with understanding her 
rights, she was vulnerable and taken advantage of.

Hopefield Case management was able to support Nadia to begin the process of bringing a 
real estate agent before the NCAT tribunal. Nadia was then connected with a local domestic 
violence service, as well as specialised multicultural specific services. The case manager then 
provided support to Nadia in finding part time employment and helped her with parenting.



GBC Annual Report 2020 “You Are Here”| Page 13 

G. LOOKING FORWARD

At the tail end of 2020, Hopefield was richly blessed by this community’s support of the very 
generous donation. This has already begun to make a significant difference to how we plan 
for 2021 and will continue to support Hopefield in making some significant investments and 
step changes in the organisation.

Thank you again GBC for your prayer faithfulness and support over what has been an 
extraordinary year.  We ended the year, feeling like many, that we had just run a marathon.
  
As we look forward to 2021, there are many exciting projects that are already underway 
including exploring Community Hubs for the GBC church. Stay tuned for more on that soon!

Thank you again, for giving us certainty and support during periods of incredible uncertainty 
and challenge!

God bless,
Vicki

From Vicki Sherry
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Youth Coordinator’s Report

Like all ministries, 2020 posed a number of challenges for the Youth Ministry Leadership 
and the young people they serve. As a ministry, we started the year with a weekly average 
attendance of 38. This was consistent with the year prior and also included the 33 young 
people who attended GBC Youth Camp at Chittick Lodge in March, just two weeks before 
lockdown.

When lockdown occurred, the leadership team made the decision that we too would move 
to an online platform. With so many points of connection being broken for young people, 
their school, sport clubs and extracurricular activities, we wanted to make sure that GBC 
would be the consistent space for them to connect and receive support through a very 
tumultuous time. Engaging the youth online was not something that only happened on a 
Friday, but throughout the week, with daily devotionals and interactive games that the 
youth could participate in. That said, the space where our youth could connect with their 
community, was primarily on Friday nights.

As a result, on 27 March 2020, after missing only one week of youth, GBC Youth Online was 
launched. It consisted of a pre-recorded component, which aired at 7pm on Friday. This 
included two leaders running the service, stories from other youth leaders about where they 
had seen God at work in their week, a short activity that the youth had participated in during 
the week through social media, and a message. After the live stream was finished, the youth 
logged into zoom chats with peers of their own age and gender, led by two or three leaders. 
In this space, youth would share reflections of the message, share about their week and pray 
for each other. We saw a real deepening in the relationships between youth and leaders, as 
well as between the youth themselves. Although engaging through an online platform had 
its own difficulties, we still saw a weekly average attendance of 31.

However, the return to face-to-face ministry was always the goal, and at the beginning of 
term three, after 12 weeks online, GBC Youth returned in person. What we saw in returning 
was the fruit of the leadership’s commitment to the youth during such a difficult time. The 
weekly attendance jumped to an average of 42 in term three and again to 48 in term four. 
This momentum seems to be only increasing with engagement continuing to grow into the 
new year with the highest camp registration since 2018. The feedback from the youth was 
that they had felt cared for and supported during the peak of COVID restrictions, and that 
the GBC Youth community had been one of the few constants during a chaotic time. 

From Matt Willis
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From Matt Willis 

Youth Coordinator’s Report

All up, during 2020, 145 individual young people attended GBC Youth, with close to half of our 
youth community coming from outside GBC, and for many, outside of the Church entirely. 

The biggest challenge for this ministry moving into 2021 is recruitment. Although we have 
seen great growth in our youth engagement, we saw seven members of the team move on 
from youth ministry for a variety of reasons, such as moving interstate, new job roles, and 
study opportunities, leaving a team of seven to serve in 2021. 

Although this is going to stretch our leadership team, we are certain of God’s provision for 
this ministry. His continual devotion to working in the lives of our young people is evident 
each and every week. We trust and pray that His work will continue to see young lives 
changed by Jesus.
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